
News
July - August 2025

Morning, a glass door, flashes
Gold names off the new city,
Whose white shelves and domes travel
The slow sky all day.
I land to stay here;
And the windows flock open
And the curtains fly out like doves
And the past dries in a wind.

Flying out like doves to your inboxes, but not in the morning, is
this issue of The Philip Larkin Society e-newsletter. 

Below are several exciting announcements, including our newest
trustee, some (very) exciting Tiny In All That Air news, a
Larkinesque poetry collection and much more. 

While our membership offer has now ended and renewals have
been renewed, please encourage your friends and family to join us.
Each year with The Philip Larkin Society promises a full catalogue
of events, our bi-annual journal, bi-monthly e-newsletters, and
many opportunities to get involved and express your love of
twentieth-century poetry.

Daniel Vince
E-newsletter editor, The Philip Larkin Society

Latest Face, Anna Stevenson

The Philip Larkin Society has great pleasure in introducing Dr.
Anna Stevenson, our newest trustee. 

Anna has been working at The University of Hull's Library for over
five years now and is currently leading a project within her team
to update the Philip Larkin collection within the building. Part of
this initiative includes an extensive update to the Larkin Office
Tours conducted within the Library - with the aim of eventually
producing a creative hub within the Library that places Larkin's
presence on campus at its centre. Anna recently passed her Viva
examination at The University of Hull. Her thesis focuses on the
influence of Shakespeare, W.B. Yeats and T.S. Eliot on the early
work of Ted Hughes.

Philip Larkin: CMAT's Hall of Famer

Until recently, CMAT was, to me, not only a mysterious acronym
but an unknown one altogether. A single Google search told me
that Ciara Mary-Alice Thompson (CMAT) is an Irish singer,
songwriter and musician. 

Lyn Lockwood, Philip Larkin Society Deputy-Chair is a big fan,
however. Reading the recent issue of MOJO Magazine, Lyn
brought our attention to CMAT who, in an article, cites her 'Hall of
Famers'. Nestled between Kitty Wells and Cate Le Bon is Philip
Larkin. Her interest in Larkin extends to how "the most sensitive
people in the world often become the most unlikeable". 

In her 2022 song 'Communion', Larkin features: "Why do I love
Philip Larkin? / He would've hated me. I think our outlook is in
common, / Unfortunately". 

Still, Larkin's influence continues to spread into popular culture. If
our readers are aware of similar examples, please do get in touch.

No Time by Kieron Winn (2025)

Kieron Winn’s first poetry collection, The Mortal Man, was praised
by Melvyn Bragg, Clive James and The Times Literary
Supplement. Reviewing the book in Agenda, Peter Carpenter
said: ‘Many of the poems had me thinking of Larkin, not the
mistaken caricature of a miserabilist, but the chronicler of the
“strength and pain of being young” and of beauty under duress in
this world of ours.’ 

Kieron’s second collection, No Time, has just been published by
Howtown Press. It explores how the malleability of early life
evolves into shape and pattern. Decades are bridged by a return to
the scenes of childhood holidays, or by reading a grandfather’s
wartime letters. There are poems marking the conjunction of
public and private events, and others about the joys and losses of
middle age. Rigidity is melted by tenderness, and the fluency of
living is challenged by illness. Poems are set in Greece, Oxford and
Cornwall; the cast includes the Beatles, Rembrandt and
the Voyager 1 probe, and Yeats’s ‘Sailing to Byzantium’ is rewritten
by, among others, Philip Larkin. The book includes poems first
published in magazines such as About Larkin, New Statesman,
The Spectator and The Times Literary Supplement, and read on
Tiny In All That Air. The poems employ regular rhythm and
rhyme.

Please visit kieronwinn.com for more information, or to order the
book.

Larkin Comes to Shipley!

In July, following a chance encounter at the Hull History Centre
earlier this year, the lovely members of the Shipley College creative
writing community invited Graham Chesters and Lyn Lockwood to
talk about all things Larkin.
 

We were greeted in the main entrance to the wonderful Salts Mill
by the writers group and instantly made to feel warmly welcomed.
Salts Mill is a beautifully preserved former textiles mill and art
gallery in West Yorkshire, not far from the city of Bradford. 

The group showed us around the new David Hockney exhibition
(which could have been aptly titled ‘That vase.’) and then treated
us to refreshments in the convivial Salts Diner. After this, we
walked over to the eerily quiet Shipley College (not quite ‘A School
in August’ but certainly conveying that sense of expectancy that all
schools and colleges have in the summer time), and we settled in
the well stocked and airy library. I placed my ceramic toad in the
centre of the table alongside an icon of Larkin and we passed
around a copy of the Marvell Press’s vinyl recording The Less
Deceived that had been personally signed by Philip Larkin
(number 15/100) to welcome the poet’s presence to the room.

The group had asked to look at some less well-known poems, and
so we focused on 'Solar' and 'Dublinesque' from High Windows.
The conversation was wide-ranging and thoughtful and the two
hours flew past. We hope that they enjoyed themselves as much as
we did.

We know at least one member of the group is now a PLS member
and we hope to see them all again. Thank you to Melissa, Geoff,
Sue, Jane and Raphael for your wonderful hospitality and
infectious enthusiasm for poetry.

Graham, Lyn and the trustees are always happy to come along to talk
to writing/reading groups or schools and colleges when they can.
Please do let us know if you would like to arrange a visit.

Lyn Lockwood
Deputy-Chair, The Philip Larkin Society

Save the Date: ArtLink Hull, Saturday
October 11th

Join Lyn Lockwood and poet Dr. Jane Bluett for a walk around the
Avenues and Pearson Park. The walk will be followed by a creative
writing afternoon at ArtLink Hull. The event is set to commence
at 10am, and to end at 4pm.

Booking will be available soon on Eventbrite, and further details
will be posted on the Philip Larkin Society website in due course. 

Larkin's Postcode: HU5
A Reminder

To celebrate the birthday of Hull's most famous librarian join us as
Professor Graham Chesters, Chair of the Philip Larkin Society,
gives an illustrated talk about the area in which Larkin lived and
worked*. The event will begin on Saturday August 9th at 19:30
and is expected to end at 21:00. Tickets are £7.21 and can be
purchased via this link.

St Ninian's and St Andrew's Church on Chanterlands Avenue,
HU5 (aka 'The Church on Chants') has been a familiar landmark in
Hull's famous Avenues area for decades. Among the many well
known residents of the HU5 postcode to have walked past it was
the bespectacled librarian-poet Philip Larkin - come and learn
about the world that he lived in then, and how it played its part in
Larkin's creative process.

Graham Chesters, as many of you will know, is Emeritus Professor
of French at the University of Hull. During his career he also
served as Pro Vice-Chancellor and Chair of the Library Committee
- he was part of the team that worked on the City of Culture bid,
and oversaw the development of the Freedom festival.

Graham has also served on the boards of The Deep, the James
Reckitt Library Trust and in 2019 was made an Honorary Burgess
of the city of Hull. Crucially: he lives in HU5.

*Larkin 'worked' at the University library, in next door HU6, he
wrote at home in HU5. He didn't consider writing 'work', though,
and would doubtless complain about any suggestion that he
worked in HU5!

Revd Dr Simon Cross
Minister of the Hull Area Team

Philip Larkin: Masterspy
September 19th, 7pm

Members might be interested in this lighthearted imagining of an
improbable episode from Larkin’s life. Entitled 'Philip Larkin:
Masterspy', it is to take place, among other dates, on September
19th at 7pm, at the University of Hull. 

Written by Mark Griffiths, directed by Ross Kelly and starring
Daniel Thackeray and Carly Tarett. Tasked by Margaret Thatcher
with carrying out an audacious piece of international espionage
which could alter the course of the Cold War, poet Philip Larkin
must steal a top secret document from the handbag of Soviet
premier Mikhail Gorbachev's wife, Raisa. But can the Hermit of
Hull – ageing, infirm and almost pathologically grumpy – really
turn James Bond and complete his dangerous mission? 

It is sure to be a fantastic performance, and one that should not be
missed. Booking information is not yet available, but will be posted
at this address – when, we cannot yet say, but it will be very soon.
In the meantime, a trailer for the performance is available via this
link. 

Readers might also wish to see 'Philip Larkin: Masterspy' at other
venues. The tour dates are included here:

The tour begins with a performance at the University of Hull and
ends at the Seven Oaks in Manchester.

The full tour dates are as follows:

Friday 19th September, 7pm - University of Hull

Saturday 20th September, 4pm - Billington's, Oldham

Thursday 25th September, 7.30pm - The Continental, Preston

Tuesday 30th September, 7.30pm - VideOdyssey, Liverpool

Saturday 4th October, 8.30pm - The Space, Isle of Dogs, London

Wednesday 15th - Friday 17th October, 7.30pm - The Seven Oaks,
Manchester

Saturday 18th October, 2.30pm & 7.30pm - The Seven Oaks,
Manchester

Larkin in 25 Objects, 
Prepare to Meet Thy God

In May 1975 Ted Hughes gave a reading at Hull University.
Larkin commented: 'He filled our hall and got a great reception. I
was in the chair, providing a sophisticated, insincere, effete, and
gold-watch-chained alternative to his primitive forthright leather-
jacketed persona.' Sometime afterwards Larkin positioned a
framed photograph of this event above the cistern of his
downstairs toilet. Radiating shamanic sexual magnetism, Hughes
stands mid-stage, while the poet-librarian sits inscrutably at a table
to the side.

High on the wall opposite this image Larkin hung this antique
ceramic plate, a reminder perhaps that we not infrequently go to
meet our maker with our trousers about our ankles. Even his toilet
was a Larkinesque creation.

Photo by Dennis Low, Text by James Booth

The Sunday Review, March 21st 1993

Philip Larkin Society Chair Graham Chesters recently rediscovered
this March 1993 issue of The Independent's Sunday Review.
Featuring a colourised photograph of Philip Larkin and Monica
Jones on the front cover, and Larkin suitably blushed, it contains
extracts from Andrew Motion's 1992 biography Philip Larkin: A
Writer's Life. 

As the cover illustrates, these extracts focus on Philip Larkin and
the romantic figures in his life. Aptly titled, leaf by leaf, readers
receive a tour of Larkin's lovers from 'Monica: Faithful Bunny' and
'Cheerful Winifred' to 'Patsy: Breaking all the rules', 'Maeve:
Courtly Love' and 'Betty: The Unflappable'. The full article is
available if one is able to source the printed extracts, or via the
British Newspaper Archive online. 

Podcast News 

This August we celebrate the seventieth anniversary of The
Less Deceived (1955). To mark the occasion, Lyn Lockwood
has put together an episode of Tiny In All That Air composed
of twenty eight guests. Each guest will be reading a poem
from The Less Deceived. 
 
There will also be a thoughtful introduction which finds Lyn,
Philip Pullen and Graham Chesters discussing the collection.
Poetry readers include members of The Philip Larkin Society,
Honorary Vice-Presidents, academics, actors, musicians. They
each share an enthusiasm for Larkin’s verse, and join in this
episode to commemorate the longevity of The Less
Deceived which according to James Booth possesses a “range
of styles, forms and emotions” that is “more diverse than that
of any other poet of the century.” 
 
Expect to hear some familiar voices – Cate Blanchett, Brian
Bilston and Sir Tom Courtenay to name just a few. It will be a
real treat to the ear.
 
For those who are not aware, The Less Deceived can also be
heard, read by Larkin himself, on all mainstream streaming
platforms. Please click this SoundCloud link if you are
interested. 

If you would like to be a guest on our podcast, or if you would
just like to get involved with any aspect of production, then do
email Deputy Chair Lyn Lockwood
at plsdeputychair@gmail.com.

Lyn Lockwood
Deputy Chair, The Philip Larkin Society

Click this image to listen to our podcast
 

Publications and Merchandise
 

Fill these long lion days with a range of Larkin-related books –
some new, and some old.

NEW IN: At the Garden's Dark Edge: Selected Poems by Anthony
Thwaite (2024) £12.50

The Philip Larkin I Knew by Maeve Brennan (2002), £15.00

A Mighty Splash!: The Story of the Victoria Avenue Fountain
Kingston upon Hull (2024), £13.00
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Astonishing the Brickwork: Philip Larkin Set to Music by James L.
Orwin (2022), £15.00

Worry not! The usual Philip Larkin Society merchandise remains
in stock and readily available on our online shop. 

Rachael Galletly
Merchandise Officer, The Philip Larkin Society

Alliance of Literary Societies
The PLS is an active member of the Alliance of Literary

Societies which celebrates its 50th anniversary this year. It
represents around 100 UK literary societies of all kinds and

sizes.

Trevor Norwood, our treasurer, is now The Philip Larkin
Society's link to the ALS. 

PLS Membership

Thanks to all of you who have already renewed your membership -
it is really appreciated. But I would also urge anyone who has not
yet paid for the forthcoming year to do so as soon as possible - and
remember that (if you are eligible) donating through GiftAid allows
the Society to claim an extra 25p in every pound. All the details are
available at https://philiplarkin.com/membership/ but members
can also direct any enquiries to our Membership Secretary
at jonbaines@protonmail.com.
 
You can also treat friends, family or quite frankly anyone to a gift
membership. You can let us know who the lucky recipient is,
providing their name, address and email address by dropping an
email to plstreasurer@philiplarkin.com. 

You can pay by PayPal or credit card – and don’t forget Gift Aid!
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